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In Anthony McCall's "solid light" film, the screen displays geometrically 
simple, linear shapes of bright white, surrounded by a background of 
uniform pitch black. The on-screen shape, however, is only a minor element 
of the work. More significant is the way the extremely bright light (from 
a Xenon bulb) reflects off a particulate mist (produced by a Hazer device) 
that fills the room. This produces a three-dimensional yet intangible form 
defined by the extrusion of the lit shape as it expands from the projector 
bulb to the wall on the other side of the room. 
 
From a few paces away, the sharp geometry of this three-dimensional shape 
seems to have well-defined edges, but up close, one can see perfectly well 
that the shape is composed of a random jumble of freely floating 
particles. No matter how easy it is to understand this effect, it still 
prompts viewers pass their hands through the boundary in childlike wonder 
at its insubstantiality, and reflexively to duck in order not to bump 
their heads on its upper edge. The work reveals a viewer’s involuntary 
sense of proprioception – the feeling for the position of the parts of 
one’s own body in space – and demonstrates the momentary incompatibility 
of this sense with higher-order conscious perceptions.  
 
McCall’s work lays out one of several paths (alongside those of sculpture 
and performance) from minimalist, object-based art to post-minimalist, 
process-based art. It forces together the material and immaterial, the 
spatial and temporal, the sculptural and filmic. Yet, although the work 
raises fundamental questions about the body in space, it does not do so in 
an exclusively sober and analytical fashion. It invites investigation, but 
one of engaged curiosity, not detached inquiry.  
 
Because the work recalls the vexed concept of “theatricality,” it is worth 
noting that here, the pitch-black room and the bright light shimmering off 
particles in the air subtly combine to connote a theatrical stage. This 
connotation is only reinforced by the play-acting of fascinated viewers, 
who generate spontaneous performances that play off the slowly changing 
light-shapes. The way the work invites this actively playful 
participation, at the viewer’s own initiative, contrasts with the 
uncomfortable delays and enforced boredom of much narrative video art. 
Even so, the work’s tonal and geometric austerity places it firmly within 
the artist’s circa-1970 generation, well clear of postmodernist or post-
postmodernist campiness. It invites viewers to join in serious play, 
offering in return an experience of simple dignity. 
 
-Benjamin Lima 
 


